

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

January 8, 2025
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in a regular session on Wednesday, January 8, 2025, in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were Paul R. George, Aaron Summers, and Retha Warner.  Also present was Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
The meeting was called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 6:07 pm.  
RE: SURVEYOR UPDATES

Surveyor Nathan Hoffman gave a yearly report to the Commissioners stating his office located seventy-five corners last year and helped locate thousands of culverts with the Highway Department, which were entered into the GIS map.  The Commissioners expressed their appreciation with Surveyor Hoffman and Deputy Surveyor Kyle Turpen’s help locating the culverts.  

RE: AMBULANCE UPDATES


Ambulance Director Jeramey Osborn presented the quarterly report for the service.  Director Osborn stated so far this year the service has performed twenty-one runs while this time last year there were thirty-four.  Director Osborn stated in 2024 there were 1,424 total runs which was an increase of approximately four hundred runs from the previous year.  Director Osborn stated the total revenue collected in 2024 was $436,789.77.  Director Osborn stated in October there were 114 runs performed, November there were 105 runs performed, and December there were ninety-eight runs.  
Director Osborn stated current total receivables outstanding is $470,762.32 of which $61,579.87 was from 2022, $166,913.64 from 2023, and $242,268.81 from 2024.  Director Osborn stated part of these totals will be bad debt.  Director Osborn stated the administrative assistant will make phone calls to try to collect payments internally and offer payment plans before sending the accounts to a collection agency.  John Daniel stated a collection agency will take 35-40% and recommended that when the administrative assistant calls from the ambulance Department the County could offer a 20-25% discount to give an incentive to pay balances due.  Auditor Michelle Norris stated she was told by the State Board of Accounts there needs to be a bad debt policy in place and she will reach out to other counties with ambulance services to see what they have.  
Director Osborn stated all the trucks are operational.  Director Osborn stated a new set of on-spot chains had to be ordered, which should be in next week.  Director Osborn stated there is one open position in the department which is currently being filled with two part-time workers.  Commissioner Summers thanked Director Osborn for what he has done for the ambulance service since the start, to which the other commissioners agreed.

RE: REORGANIZATION


A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to nominate Paul George for President, seconded by Commissioner Warner.  All in favor, motion passed.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to nominate Retha Warner for Vice-President, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: MINUTES AND CLAIMS APPROVAL

The minutes from the regular meeting of December 19, 2024, were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Summers, seconded by President George.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
The Claims and Allowances were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Warner.  All in favor, motion passed.  
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES

President George stated the Highway Superintendent was unable to attend the meeting due to the long hours the department has been working due to weather conditions.  The Commissioners expressed appreciation to the Highway Department for working to clear the roads after the snowfall on Sunday and Monday, along with preparation on Saturday.  


Auditor Norris stated Highway Administrative Assistant Theresa Ray sent a letter for the Commissioners to review and sign regarding the Community Crossings Matching Grant 2025-01.  Auditor Norris stated the letter is a financial commitment letter which states Martin County’s expected local shared cost will be $368,577, which the Highway Department has local funding available to contribute to the match.  Auditor Norris stated the letter is needed to start the Community Crossings grant application for 2025.  A motion was made by Commissioner Warner to approve the CCMG 2025-01 financial commitment letter, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: EMA UPDATES


Monty Wolf stated the department helped Shoals with a machinery fire last week.  Andy Ringwald stated Martin County is still at a “watch” level travel advisory and will remain at that level for a week.  Mr. Ringwald stated he received an email from the National Weather Service asking if there were ice jams forming on the river.  Mr. Ringwald asked if anyone knows of ice jams forming, contact the Martin County EMA Department.

Mr. Wolf stated when 2025 appointments are made, he stated he will drop to EMA deputy director instead of director.  President George asked Mr. Wolf how long he has been the director of EMA, to which Mr. Wolf responded back in the 1980’s with total service altogether to the County of at least fifty-two years.  Mr. Wolf stated he will continue with the Martin County Fire Department.  The Commissioners thanked Mr. Wolf for his service to the County.

RE: SHERIFF UPDATES


President George stated he received an update from the Sheriff which reported there were ten out of county inmates.  President George stated there are two trucks recently involved in collisions with deer.  President George asked Auditor Norris to verify the claims have been submitted to insurance.  

RE: 2025 BOARD APPOINTMENTS

The following board appointments were made:

SIDC:  J. David Lett, Jessica Potts, and Retha Warner
A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to appoint J. David Lett, Jessica Potts, and Retha Warner to the SIDC board, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.

Alcohol and Beverage Board: Bill Shaw 

A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to appoint Bill Shaw to the alcohol and beverage board, seconded by Commissioner Warner.  All in favor, motion passed.

Redevelopment Commission: Commissioners George, Summers, and Warner
Regional Mental Health Center: Danielle Murphy 

County Attorney: J. David Lett

Veterans Service Officer: Ryan Persinger
A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the appointments to the Redevelopment Commission, Regional Mental Health Center, county attorney, and veterans service officer, seconded by Commissioner Warner.  All in favor, motion passed.  

Highway Superintendent: Scott Seals 

A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to appoint Scott Seals as the Highway Superintendent, seconded by Commissioner Warner.  All in favor, motion passed.

Westgate Authority:  Adam Greene, Jerry Braun, and Dana Strange

White River Military Coordination Alliance: Dana Strange

A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the appointments for the Westgate Authority and White River Military Coordination Alliance, seconded by Commissioner Warner.  All in favor, motion passed.

PTABOA Board: Lois Brett, Larry Fellers, and Ralph Ausbrooks

A motion was made by Commissioner Warner to approve the appointments for the PTABOA board, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

Local Economic Development Commission: John Ritcher 

A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to appoint John Ritcher to the local economic development commission, seconded by Commissioner Warner.  All in favor, motion passed.

EMA Director: Andy Ringwald
A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to appoint Cory Brassine as EMA Director.  Motion died for lack of second.  A motion was made by Commissioner Warner to appoint Andy Ringwald as director of EMA, seconded by President George.  Commissioner Warner and President George in favor, Commissioner Summers opposed.  Motion passed.

EMA Assistant Directors: Cameron Monty Wolf and Cory Brassine

A motion was made by Commissioner Warner to approve the appointments for EMA assistant directors, seconded by President George.  Commissioner Summers was opposed.  Motion passed.
Community Corrections Advisory Board- Commissioner Paul George
Solid Waste: Commissioners Paul George, Aaron Summers, and Retha Warner

Shoals Public Library: Aaron Tarr; with a term from January 1, 2025, to December 31, 2028

A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the appointments to the Community Corrections Advisory Board, Solid Waste Board, and the Shoals Public Library, seconded by Commissioner Warner.  All in favor, motion passed.

County Health Board: Theresa Holt and Dr. Victor Wallace; with terms from January 1, 2025, to
   December 31, 2028

A motion was made by Commissioner Warner to approve the appointments for the county health board, seconded by President George.  Motion passed.

Daviess Martin Park Board: Chris Baugh; with a term from January 1, 2025, to December 31, 2028

Four Rivers RC&D Council: Aaron Summers

A motion was made by Commissioner Warner to approve the appointments to the Daviess Martin Park Board and the Four Rivers RC&D Council, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.

South Central Region Eight Workforce Board:  Paul George

A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the appointment of Paul George to the South-Central Region Eight Workforce Board, seconded by Commissioner Warner.  All in favor, motion passed. 

RE: IT MANAGED SERVICES CONTRACT

Auditor Norris stated a few months ago the Commissioners approved to switch the managed services IT contract provider, which provides computer help desk support for the county, from Matrix to Eck-Mundy.  Auditor Norris stated she is bringing the contract from Eck-Mundy for approval.  Auditor Norris stated the Matrix contract ends January 31 and the Eck-Mundy contract is effective February 1st.  Auditor Norris stated the contract states the monthly help desk services cost to the county would be $3,175.50 and would charge $115 per hour for any non-covered services which are stated in the contract, with calls or visits outside of business hours being charged at time and a half. 

Auditor Norris stated Eck-Mundy has been working to set up hardware and become familiar with the environment before the February 1st start date.  Auditor Norris stated the contract will automatically terminate on January 31, 2026.  A motion was made by Commissioner Warner to approve the Eck-Mundy service contract, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: RESOLUTION ESTABLISHING POLICIES AND PROCEDURES TO PROTECT PUBLIC MEETINGS

Auditor Norris stated a newly elected official went to training last month and was told the Council and Commissioners should have a policy in place at the first of the year regarding how to manage the meetings.  Auditor Norris stated there has not been an official policy in place, that she knew of, for the standards for meetings.  Auditor Norris stated she e-mailed the public access counselor for the State, Attorney Luke Britt, and he recommended a policy be put in place with official guidelines of how the meetings would be run.  


President George stated the resolution would not refute anyone’s account to speak but would set a time limit on the amount of time someone can speak.  Auditor Norris stated she was told by Attorney Britt there was no law which says the public has the right to speak during a regular public meeting, but it is recommended that time be allowed, but there needs to be a time limit set and the policy be in writing.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve resolution 2025-01 to establish policies and procedures to protect decorum and foster effective administration of public meetings, seconded by Commissioner Warner.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: INTERNET

Councilman Monty Gregory stated over Zoom that he has a meeting with RTC and HWC Engineering on January 16th to talk about how to get the internet over the bridge at Shoals.  Auditor Norris stated the internet has been an issue at the Courthouse, the contract with the current provider does not end until December.
RE: MARTIN COUNTY AND SOLID WASTE LICENSE AGREEMENT

Attorney David Lett stated when the Commissioners purchased the Solid Waste building across the street, the Commissioners made arrangements for the Solid Waste to utilize the small garage for services.  Attorney Lett stated it is his recommendation that the County document the right of the Solid Waste District to utilize the building and permit access.  Attorney Lett stated the Surveyor provided a description of the garage building and for access to Main Street.  Attorney Lett stated he has prepared a license agreement which is between the Board of Commissioners and the Solid Waste District to enter into.  Attorney Lett stated the Solid Waste District shall pay the County $10 per year to utilize that structure and that access.  Attorney Lett stated the license is continual and can be terminated by either side with no less than thirty days’ notice.  A motion was made by Commissioner Warner to enter into the license agreement with the Martin County Solid Waste District, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: BRIDGE AND BURNS CITY LOT


President George asked Attorney Lett if there were any updates regarding bridge #44, to which Attorney Lett stated he needs to speak to Highway Superintendent Scott Seals.  President George stated he has spoken with Superintendent Seals, and they would like the Surveyor to survey the Board of Commissioners’ lot in Burns City to determine property lines before a letter is sent asking for things to be moved off the lot.  
The Courthouse will be closed on Monday, January 20th in observance of Martin Luther King Jr. Day.  
Commissioner Warner thanked Deputy Auditors Teresa Wininger and Dianna Ragsdale for all the work put in toward annual insurance enrollment and thanked the Clerk and her office for their work during the elections.  
With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:02 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Warner, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, January 21, 2025 @ 5:30 pm in the Commissioners’ Room.  
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